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Statement of Reasons

The Appropriate Management Level for the Dogskin Wild Horse Herd cannot support a self-sustaining population of healthy animals in balance with other uses and the productive capacity of their habitat as required by 43 CFR 4700.0-6(a).

BLM admits to no regulatory definition of “self-sustaining populations” nor “minimal feasible level of management actions” (page 12).  Therefore, Carson Field Office uses excessive use of professional judgment that abuses obsolete BLM Policies that further taxes available funding to manage Wild Horses and Burros at a cost of statewide resource damage affecting Nevada wildlife populations.

Carson City Field Office testified in public hearings on April 8, 2004 for the Scoping of the Lahontan Resource Management Plan revision affecting of Churchill County, Nevada.   Testimony by Mr. Daniel Jacquet and Mr. James Gianola stated that Wild Horse Management Areas established in the 1981 land use plan for Horse Mountain and Lahontan Wild Horse Herds were invalid due to a total lack of water in the herd management areas.  Furthermore, they testified that appropriate management levels for South Stillwater, Lahontan and Horse Mountain Wild Horse Herds were below the genetic thresholds of 50 adult animals (see 1983 Instruction Memorandum No. 83-289) and therefore were proposed to be eliminated or “zero” out by land use plan amendment or revision.  These proposals were supported by the Nevada Department of Wildlife in its roles and duties described in the WHBA and the issues presented in the Motion to Dismiss are now viewed as arbitrary and capricious.

Genetic viability and conservation for wild horses has gain greater status and validity by both science and BLM Policy since the 1983 Instruction Memorandum 83-289.  Extensive research established a minimum threshold for a wild horse population in the BLM EA# BLM-MT-010-FY05-16 that now doubles the previously minimum population of 50 adult horses.  BLM policy statements found in the 1992 Strategic Plan for Management of Wild Horses and Burros on Public Lands states “Review existing manuals, policy and regulations to determine if changes are required to maintain herd integrity and stability…”    These matters were further addressed by the National Wild Horse Advisory Board in the “BLM Wild Horse and Burro Population Viability Forum (2000) Summary Recommendations”.

The results of the Carson Field Office lack or delay in the implementation of the Reno and Lahontan Resource Management Plans have allowed wild horses to exceed appropriate management levels from 10 to 20 times.  As found in all related documents, the damage to range resources on affected herd management areas has been ongoing for at least a decade and gathers exceed hundreds of excess horses.  The management practices of the Carson City Field Office of augmentation of herds and sustaining herds with AMLs below genetic thresholds have cost hundreds of thousands of dollars to the Wild Horse and Burro Program that could have and might be used in the other 103 herd management areas in Nevada.  Wild Horse budget restraints and program implementation has driven the State of Wyoming to litigation that immediately exhausted Nevada program.  The proliferation of herd management areas found unsuitable and herds not genetically viable has untold damages to natural resources and wildlife populations throughout the Nevada.

